
Faculty Senate Minutes

March 28, 2011

4:00-5:30 pm
Present:  Bill Hughes (chair), Jody Waters (vice chair), Mary Carrabba, Dave Carter, Anne Connor, Sherry Ettlich, Steven Jessup, Emily Miller-Francisco, Paul French, Donna Mills, Doyne Mraz, Pete Nordquist, Fraser Pierson, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld, Cynthia White, Elizabeth Whitman, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn

Absent:  Prakash Chenjeri, Dennis Dunleavy, Kathleen Page, Kay Sagmiller, Mark Siders, Dennis Slattery
Visitors:  Alissa Arp, Mary Cullinan, John King, Jim Klein, Kelly McAllister, Laura O’Bryon, Matt Stillman, Susan Walsh
Agenda:
1. Approval of minutes from February 28, 2011

· A motion to approve the minutes by Ettlich was seconded by Pierson.  The minutes were approved with abstentions from Mraz, Strangfeld, and Waters.
2. Announcements

· Zinn announced an event for adjuncts occurring on Saturday (4/2) in SU318 from 8:30 am to noon.  Provost Klein will be present to answer questions at 11 am.  There will be another adjunct event on a Saturday in the Fall.  

3. Comments from President Cullinan

· President Cullinan welcomed everyone back and wished all a Happy Spring.

· Cullinan was busy over the break.  She traveled to California State University-Monterey Bay to chair an accreditation visit.  She made several donor visits, including one to a generous donor in Seattle.  In addition, “Smart Leadership for Higher Education in Difficult Times” was published.  Cullinan contributed a chapter to the book.

· Cullinan will deliver a State of the University talk on Wednesday, April 6, at 4 PM.  There is good news to share.  Tomorrow morning (3/29) she will talk about state of University at the Ashland Rotary.  

· Cullinan reminded the Senate of John Roden’s Distinguished Lecture in April.

· Cullinan said that there is not much university-related action from Salem.  The Senate Bill 242 is with the Ways and Means Committee, but everyone seems to be spending more time struggling with the budget than consulting with Policy Chairs.  The Governor’s budget, which came out earlier, showed a large cut for us, but it is expected that it was probably a good budget relative to others we might see.

4. Comments from Provost Klein

· Provost Klein hoped everyone’s break was restful.  This week, the Academic Strategies Committee is reviewing a faculty proposal on the addition of faculty ranks.  The proposal addresses bylaw language and bargaining agreements.

· The winter enrollment is up 8% from last winter.  Winter non-admit students seem to be up about 8% again this quarter.  (actually we were up 10.6% in headcount and 6.3 in FTE) final enrollment figures are now in.)
5. AC Report (Jody Waters)
· There has been no Advisory Council meeting since the last Faculty Senate meeting.

6. Student Senate Report (Kelly McAllister)

· McAllister announced that the Student Fee Committee will report at the Student Senate tomorrow night.  

· The students are planning “Creed Week” with the intent of incorporating it into the culture of University.  This week will take place at the end of May.

· Hughes:  How do we do that?

· McAllister:  The creed has seven values, and we are consolidating those into five.  Each day will focus on a different value.

· McAllister requested ideas for a staff/faculty/admin appreciation week.

Information Items:
7. Discussion of Senate Meetings with Legislators (Hughes)

· Hughes is planning a meeting between the Faculty Senate and regional legislators.  Some legislators indicated that they could attend.  He suggested a Friday afternoon in late April.
· Waters:  What happened to April 15th as a date?

· Hughes:  There were concerns about doing it on the 15th. 

· Ettlich:  Could we give choice of the 15th or 22nd?

· Hughes:  I worry that will divide senators.

· Waters:  Could we have two sessions, then, to accommodate all?

· Hughes:  We want a relatively strong turnout.  The time would be around 4 PM.  (Hughes took a quick poll of the faculty senate to determine attendance.)  

· Ettlich requested confirmation sent to faculty sooner than later.  Nordquist worried about splitting the critical mass.

· Hughes noted that the 15th is not tax day this year.  Sooner rather than later seemed to be majority opinion.  Hughes will request a meeting on the afternoon of April 15th.

8. STRIPES Final Exam Schedule (Sherry Ettlich)

· Ettlich stated that the STRIPES schedule allows us to move the majority of finals between the Monday and Thursday of finals week.  The committee is trying to align the day of the class with the day of its final as close as possible to help students who have work schedules.  Friday classes will still have finals on Friday.

· Ettlich stated that the proposed final exam schedule was relatively well-received by CAS, Business, and Education chairs.  The schedule doesn’t, however, accommodate 2 credit classes or needs for 3 hours slots for presentations better than the current final schedule.

· Block exams are needed so that multiple sections can take an exam at the same time.  Because Math and USEM have large numbers of students, the associated blocks should never occur on the same day.  Due to the amount of grading required for both, it is likely that Math and USEM will take turns using the Tuesday block time.  USEM, however, requests the Tuesday block time every Spring due to increased assessment.

Waters:  Online course students from other institutions have proctored exams.  Is there a time set aside for online exams?

· Ettlich:  Scheduling those for the Friday would work as it’s the more flexible day.

· McAllister:  How are students going to be educated on the new class terms and finals?

· Ettlich:  I suppose they will learn when they register for the Fall.

· White:  The problem will be for the continuing students.  It might not be a bad idea to put some word out in the Spring.

· Ettlich : Math is giving a survey to students…

· Stillman:  I can easily get a communication out.  

· Ettlich:  Ask Mada Morgan.  She does a registration push in the Spring and you could couple the push with the communication.

· White:  Advising could also be a good way of communication.

· Ettlich:  Final exam times will still rotate some.  Groups of final times that are shaded with the same color may trade days from term to term.  However, the possible days and times for finals will be more predictable.
· Mraz:  Will the block scheduling be an ongoing discussion between Math and USEM?

· Ettlich:  I am guessing that there will be a tradeoff, with the exception that USEM gets Tuesdays in the Spring.

· Ettlich:  For shared blocks and other allowable scheduling exceptions, instructors and department chairs will have to avoid final conflicts.  The final slots for such classes will need to be announced and reported to ESC as early in the term as possible.
· Mraz:  Will grades be due on Tuesday?  

· Ettlich:  For winter term, when there is only a single week between terms, grades may return to being due on Monday at midnight.   I've asked Matt to investigate whether it would be possible to have grades due at midnight Tuesday every term.
· Stillman:  The Monday midnight deadline helps give time for the Financial Aid office to prepare for the next term.  There might be a way to keep Tuesday as a deadline, but we are working on that.

· Ettlich:  I want to thank the members of the committee: Donna Mills, Charles Lane, and Peg Sjogren.
Discussion Items:
10. Revised Language for Non-Admit Policy (Walsh)

· Walsh revised the policy based on feedback from the last Senate meeting and language from Greg Gassman. 
· Hughes:  Through email I’ve seen concerns about inclusion of a standard unmodified high school diploma.  How much of an issue is that?

· Walsh:  Some research was conducted on the non-admit policies at colleges and universities across the country.  They seemed consistent, and the OUS attorney felt that we might not want to get hung up on definitions.

· Hughes:  There is language in the policy that states that nonadmitted students must meet technical and academic qualifications.  (See page 1, 2nd paragraph.)  Some have read that as being more stringent than for our criteria in admitting students.  It seems that admission and placement exams, etc., help us in determining their abilities.

· Walsh:  That makes sense.

· Ettlich:  Could the language be prone used as a loophole for avoiding prerequisites?

· Stillman:  They would have to meet prerequisites before taking a course.

· Waters:  Could we add class to the language in the second paragraph?  So that it reads “… for entry into the school, program, department, class, or activity”?

· Hughes:  In the final paragraph, there is informal but good language (“applications will be reviewed on a case by case basis”) about non-admit applications giving instructors input as to whether the application looks good.

· Ettlich moved that the Senate suspend the two-week rule, and Miller-Francisco seconded. The two-week rule was suspended without opposition or abstention.

· Water moved that we endorse the language with the addition of the word “class” as written above.  The motion was seconded by French.  The language was endorsed as amended with no opposition or abstention.

Action Items:

11. Change to Irregular Registration Form (Hughes)

Was a discussion item last week.  Vote on it today.

Connors:  Faculty member emailed concerns - one is putting Faculty ID number on form (but we’re not handing back to students, so OK).  Include a  bibliography - is that more work than is necessary?  

Hughes:  What constitutes a bibliography is variable.  Can be done in broad strokes.  

Ettlich:  Could, too, just type “to be developed by the student” in the field….  Where will these be avail, how will faculty find them?

Stillman:  Building web-interface with auto fill, submit it electronically.  Not exactly sure where it will be found.

White:  Electronic submission - how get student signature?  Print it off for student?  Worried about security of an electronic signature.  

Zinn:  So there is the option to use a paper version?

Stillman:  Of course - PDF version

Mills:  Back - will attach syllabus - is that default or option?

Stillman:  Yes is an option.

Connors:  Signatures?

Stillman:  We are working on options for not having to print and route so that it can all be done electronically.

White:  Good for me to make a photocopy, too.

Sherry moved, Donna seconded to approve.  No discussion.  Revised …. approved with no opposition or abstention.

12. Curriculum Committee -- New Minors (Acklin not here)

· Last week discussed new minors in Conflict Resolution and Film Techniques as well as courses within.

· Waters moves to approve the recommendation of the curriculum commitee to approve the new minors and courses with in for ….  BETTER:  approve proposed 2/28 curriculum committee proposal.  Ettlich seconded.

· Nordquist:  Students achieve 2.75 GPA in 24 credits of coursework for minor…. seems high.

· Ettlich:  Wasn't that one of the things that the curriculum committee was going to bring back to us this term under the umbrella of "policies/practices adopted?
· Hughes:  Discretion of department to increase required GPA.

· Approved with no opposition or abstention.

13. Approval of Catalog Changes for Graduate Courses (King)

· Only change is that list of mathematics courses distinguished by letters that were different from what were previously.   Now all a,b,c…. before topics - geometry was a g.

Ettlich moved.  White seconded.   Approved with no abstentions or objections.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:10 PM.

